# FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION



# FANNY CROSBY

1) Even as a child, Fanny Crosby refused to be limited by what she could not do—see. What are the things you have been unable to do in life? Do you think they have limited your ability to live a full life? Why or why not?

2) Fanny took a big risk when she left the comfort of her home and traveled to the New York Institution for the Blind. What is the biggest risk you have taken in life? Did it pay off? Was leaving your comfort zone worthwhile in the end?

3) Fanny fell in love and married, but was disappointed in her relationship with Van. Why do you think her marriage was not successful? Is happiness in love a guarantee for believers? How does it influence our work for God?

# EMMA DRYER

1) Women of Emma Dryer's day were expected to marry and devote their life to household work. What are the social expectations for women today? Are they different for Christian women? How has your life conformed to or gone against the expectations of society or the church?

2) Emma had a "mercurial" temper. She was known for being overly critical. In many ways, it was the flipside of her strengths, such as her attention to detail and her unfailing commitment. What are your weaknesses? Are your weaknesses connected to your strengths?

3) Women, both single and married, often struggle with loneliness. Why do you think this is so common? What can we do when we are struck by periods of depression or loneliness?

# NETTIE MCCORMICK

1) Nettie was married to a wealthy, powerful man. Yet, this marriage also came with the cost of loneliness. If you are married, what have been the "costs" of that decision? On the positive side, what has been one of the rewards?

2) Mental illness is prevalent in today's society. Two of Nettie's children were afflicted with this heavy burden. How do we help those who are struggling with mental illness? How can our faith help us navigate issues like these when they strike our family and loved ones?

3) Nettie McCormick and Emma Dryer were close friends—but very different in their background and personalities. Do you have a friend like that? Are you more different or alike? How do your differences benefit your friendship?

# SARAH DUNN CLARKE

1) Sarah was struck by God speaking to her, asking, "What are you doing to decorate your heavenly home?" In our culture, it is not uncommon for women to become obsessed with home décor and cooking. We exchange recipes and crafting ideas on Pinterest and other social media sites. How might our domestic obsessions limit our impact for God? Or can we use them for Him?

2) The Clarkes experienced a miraculous answer to their prayers for funding. Have you ever prayed for something and experienced God's answer? If not, why do you think we often hesitate to pray for our personal needs?

### ~188~

# .에 FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION

3) Sarah was at the mission day after day—never missing a session. How did that extreme level of faithfulness contribute to her service? Think of a woman you know who serves quietly and faithfully. Why is it difficult to serve in that way?

# AMANDA SMITH

1) Amanda Smith felt completely alone following the death of her baby, Will. At that very moment, God sent a friend to give her needed money. Why are women's friendships so crucial? How have friends ministered to you in times of need?

2) Slavery left a deep wound upon the African Americans in our country and segregation prolonged that pain. How can women in the church work toward reconciliation between the races? What can we learn from Amanda Smith's story and her positive attitude toward faith and life?

3) Amanda was asked, at one point, to write her life story. This was a difficult task for her, but she did it to inspire others. Have you ever attempted to write the story of your faith? Have you been inspired by the biographies or stories of other Christian women?

# VIRGINIA ASHER

1) Virginia lost her first child. Many women today have suffered miscarriages or lost a baby shortly after birth. Others, who deeply desire children, find they are infertile. Why is our ability to have children so closely linked to our personal identity? What is particularly painful about this type of loss for women? Can God use this common point in our lives?

2) For Virginia, ministry meant going into places considered "unsavory" at the time: brothels and saloons. Yet, she went anyway, risking her personal reputation to share God's love. What sorts of places are considered

off-limits in our society? Have you tried to cross those boundaries? What was the response?

3) Through her business councils, Virginia tried to pass on the "torch" to a younger generation. She inspired many younger women to serve God. How can women today influence younger women to follow God?

# EVANGELINE BOOTH

1) At a young age, Evangeline decided to remain single to better serve God. Many could not understand her decision, and she continued to receive proposals from men wanting her to consider marriage. Do you think singleness is a good option for women in ministry? What are the rewards of this choice? Is it still controversial?

2) Evangeline's hymn "The World for God" speaks of the vast needs in our world today. What world events have broken your heart in recent days? What part of the world have you been burdened to reach for God?

3) Evangeline was known for her Quaker style "uniform"—a bonnet and dark dress. What is the Christian woman's "uniform" today? How does our choice of clothing influence our ability to minister? Should it?

# MARY MCLEOD BETHUNE

1) Mary was born into slavery and limited in her ability to gain an education. For her, achievement meant someday having a home with glass windows. What object or event represents achieving your goals and dreams? Why?

2) Mary had one door shut firmly in her face. She had trained to go to Africa as a missionary and then was rejected because of her race. Instead of becoming bitter at this unjustly closed door, she moved to Florida and began

## ~190~

# . M FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION

a school. How have shut doors in your own life opened up other opportunities? Do you believe God works in this way?

3) Mary bravely faced off against prejudice—in the forms of the Ku Klux Klan and in the quieter avoidance of the Washington cab driver. Have you experienced prejudice? How did you react? How can we combat prejudice in a godly way?

4) Miss Chrissman, through her donations, paid for Mary's schooling. Years later, Mary went to find her and thank her for her gift. Who has contributed to your life and faith? How might you express your thanks for those gifts?

# NOTES

- **Introduction: They Refused to Give Up**
- 1. Lorraine Hansberry, To Be Young, Gifted and Black (New York: Penguin, 1970).

Chapters 1-3: Fanny Crosby

- 1. Fanny Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years (Boston: J.H. Early & Co, 1906), 19.
- 2. Ibid., 18.
- 3. Ibid., 18.
- 4. Ibid., 25.
- 5. Ibid., 26.
- 6. Ibid., 29
- 7. Ibid., 37.
- 8. Ibid., 37.
- 9. Ibid., 38
- 10. This little "place in the country" is now located near Ninth Avenue and 34th Street in urban New York City. Current maps show the school's location was between the Lincoln Tunnel and Madison Square Garden in the now bustling and pricey Manhattan. Michael C. Mellox, "One Hundred Years of Education of the Blind in America," *The New York Institute for Special Education*, 2007.
- 11. Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years, 42.
- 12. Mary E. Rogers, "Fanny Crosby: The Early Years," The Mentor, Vol. 2:2 (1892).
- 13. Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years, 45.
- Louis W. Rodenburg, "The Song Bird in the Dark," Outlook for the Blind 25: Dec. 1931, 155–160.
- 15. Ibid.
- J. Reginald Casswell, Fanny Crosby: The Sightless Songstress (London, Pickering & Inglis), 27.
- 17. Rodenburg, "The Song Bird in the Dark."
- 18. Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years, 97.
- Fanny Crosby, Fanny Crosby's Life-Story (New York: Every Where Publishing Company, 1903), 43.
- 20. Rodenburg, "The Song Bird in the Dark."

### ~193~

- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Crosby, Fanny Crosby's Life-Story, 56.
- 23. Ibid, 56.
- 24. Edith L. Blumhofer, Her Heart Can See: The Life and Hymns of Fanny J. Crosby (Grand Rapids: Wm. B. Eerdmans, 2005), 176.
- 25. Crosby, Fanny Crosby's Life-Story, 57.
- 26. Blumhofer, Her Heart Can See: The Life and Hymns of Fanny J. Crosby, 310.
- 27. Ibid., 312.
- 28. Ibid., 314.
- "The History of the Bowery Mission," The Bowery Mission, 2010, http://www.bowery.org/about-us/history/.
- 30. Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years, 145.
- 31. Fanny Crosby, "Rescue the Perishing," Lyrics, 1869.
- 32. Crosby, Memories of Eighty Years, 156.
- 33. Ibid., 167.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Blumhofer, Her Heart Can See: The Life and Hymns of Fanny J. Crosby, 284.
- 36. Ibid., 213.
- 37. Ibid., 214.
- 38. "Frances Jane Van Alystyne (Fanny Crosby) 1820–1915 Hymn Writer," Faith Hall of Fame, European-American Evangelistic Crusades, http://www.eaec.org/faithhallfame/fanny\_crosby.htm.
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. Blumhofer, Her Heart Can See: The Life and Hymns of Fanny J. Crosby, 229.
- 41. Ibid., 312.
- 42. "5000 Sing with Blind Hymn Writer: Fanny Crosby, Now, 91, Rouses Evangelistic Rally in Carnegie Hall," *New York Times Archives* (May 3, 1911).
- 43. Crosby, Fanny Crosby's Life-Story, 172.
- 44. Rodenburg, "The Song Bird in the Dark."
- 45. Ibid., 47.
- 46. Blumhofer, Her Heart Can See: The Life and Hymns of Fanny J. Crosby, 338.
- 47. "Fanny Crosby, Blind Hymn Writer, Dies." New York Times, 13 Feb. 1915.
- Moseley H. Williams, "The Man Born Blind," The Sunday-School World, Vol. 40:8, American Sunday School Union, August 1900. Google Books.

Chapters 4-6: "Emma" Emeline E Dryer

- Cynthia L. Ogorek, "Emma Dryer," Women Building Chicago: 1790–1990, Rima Lynn Schultz and Adele Hast, eds. (Indiana University Press, 2001), 230.
- "Ingham University: 1837-1892)," Woodward Memorial Library, http://www.woodwardmemoriallibrary.org/university.php.
- 3. Ogorek, "Emma Dryer," 230.
- 4. Ibid.
- "Early College Women Determined to be Educated," *Women of Courage* profile series, St. Lawrence County, NY: American Association of University Women, Oct. 20, 2012.
- Emma Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916, Biographical Files, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- Dennis McClendon, "Chicago Growth 1850-1890," University of Illinois Chicago, http://tigger.uic.edu/depts/ahaa/imagebase/chimaps/mcclendon.
- 8. Ogorek, "Emma Dryer," 230.
- 9. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- Ogorek, "Emma Dryer," Women Building Chicago: 1790-1990, Rima Lynn Schultz and Adele Hast, eds, (Indiana University Press, 2001), 230.
- Lowell K. Handy, "Bible Study and the Moody Bible Institute: From Dryer to Peterman," Paper for Chicago Society of Bible and Research, April 24, 2010, Biographical Files, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 12. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- Lyle W. Dorsett, A Passion for Souls: The Life of D.L. Moody (Chicago: Moody, 1997), 64.
- 14. Ibid., 122.
- 15. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- "The Great Chicago Fire," Chicago Historical Society, 1999. http://chicagohs.org/ history/fire.html.
- Emma Dryer, "Letter to Miss Waite," July 18, 1924, Emma Dryer, Biographical File, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid.

## . when others shuddered

- 25. Abraham Ruelas, "Women and the Landscape of American Higher Education: Wesleyan Holiness and Pentecostal Founders," Presentation for conference at Wesleyan Theological Society and the Society for Pentecostal Studies, 2009.
- 26. Sixty-Second Annual Report of the Chicago Bible Society for the Year 1901, Chicago, January 27, 1902, Biographical Files, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- Rosemary Rausch and Chris Snyder, "Three Women in the Life of D.L. Moody," Moody Bible Institute, Chicago, Oct. 7, 1981, Biographical Files, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 28. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 29. Dryer, "Letter to Miss Waite," July 18, 1924.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 32. Ibid.
- Emma Dryer, "Letter to Mrs. Nettie McCormick," Letters to Mrs. McCormick, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 34. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 35. Dorsett, A Passion for Souls: The Life of D.L. Moody, 275–77.
- 36. Ibid., 273.
- 37. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. Rausch and Snyder, "Three Women in the Life of D.L. Moody."
- 41. Dryer, "Letter to President Blanchard," January 1916.
- 42. Emma MacNaughton, "Letter to Dr. Wilbur Smith," 1945, Emma Dryer, Biographical File, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- Emma Dryer, "Letter to D.L. Moody," July 25, 1887, Emma Dryer, Biographical File, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Ogorek, "Emma Dryer."
- 46. Sixty-Second Annual Report of the Chicago Bible Society for the Year 1901.
- 47. Ibid.
- W.H. Gaylord, "Letter to Miss Waite." April 22, 1926, Emma Dryer, Biographical Files, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- **49.** Sixty-Second Annual Report of the Chicago Bible Society for the Year 1901.
- 50. MacNaughton, "Letter to Dr. Wilbur Smith," 1945.
- 51. "Emma Dryer," Moody Bible Institute Website, Library, Biographies.

# **Chapter 7: Women and Education**

- "Illegal to Teach Slaves to Read and Write." *Harpers Weekly*, June 21, 1862, http:// www.sonofthesouth.net/leefoundaiton/civil-war/1862/june/slaves-read-write. htm.
- Maggie Lowe, "Early College Women: Determined to Be Educated," Woman of Courage profile, St. Lawrence County, NY Branch of the American Association of University Women, http://www.northnet.org/stlawrenceaauw/college.htm.
- "St. Mary's School," Knox County Historical Sites, Inc., http://www.kville.org/ kchistory/About.html.
- 4. Lowe, "Early College Women: Determined to be Educated."
- 5. Ibid.

Chapters 8-10: "Nettie" Nancy (Fowler) McCormick

- 1. "Nettie McCormick," http://www.Christianity.com.
- Lawrence P. Gooley, "Noted Local Philanthropist Nettie McCormick," The Adirondack Almanack, ," 28 Nov. 2011, http://
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. "Schooling," Virginia Roderick Papers (Comments, Outlines, Sources), Nettie Fowler McCormick Biographical Association Administrative File, Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 5. Ibid.
- "Courtship and Marriage," Virginia Roderick Papers (Comments, Outlines, Sources), Nettie Fowler McCormick Biographical Association Administrative File, Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. "Interview with Mr. and Mrs. Truman B. Gorton at the Lawson Young Men's Christian Association of Chicago," Sept. 23, 1933, Virginia Roderick Papers (Comments, Outlines, Sources), Nettie Fowler McCormick Biographical Association Administrative File, Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 10. "Nettie McCormick," http://www.Christianity.com.
- **11.** Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- "Interview with Mrs. Morrill Dunn," Interviews and Recollections: Dunn, Mrs. Morrill to Lyons, John F. June 29, 1933, Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. "Nettie McCormick," http://www.Christianity.com.

- "Mrs. Cyrus Hall McCormick," National Cyclopaiedia of American Biography 31 (1931), Mead Project Web. Jan. 15, 2013, 80–81.
- Kevin Davis, "McCormicks," Encyclopedia of Chicago, http://www.encyclopedia. chicagohistory.org/pages/2204.html.
- Nettie McCormick, "Letter to Sarah Dunn Clarke," n.d., Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- "Cyrus McCormick," Spiritus-Temporis, 2004, http://www.spiritus-temporis.com/ cyrus-mccormick/death.html.
- 21. "Nettie McCormick," http://www.Christianity.com.
- 22. "Mrs. McCormick Leads Women on Tax Lists," Chicago Daily News, June 20, 1917. Cyrus H. McCormick Jr. Papers. Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 23. "Interview with Geraldine Beeks Easley," Feb. 15, 1934. Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 24. Emma Dryer, "Letter to Mrs. McCormick," Oct. 8, 1886, Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 25. "Interview with Mr. A.F. Gaylord," Moody Bible Institute. Nov. 9, 1937. Virginia Roderick Papers. Nettie McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 26. "Mother of the Seminary," Notes, Virginia Roderick Papers (Comments, Outlines, Sources), Nettie Fowler McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibid.
- "Egypt," Notes, Virginia Roderick Papers, Nettie Fowler McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 32. "Interview with Louise Yim Hahan," Mar. 9, 1939, Virginia Roderick Papers, Nettie Fowler McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 33. "Interview with Mrs. Morrill Dunn," June 29, 1933.
- 34. "Memorandum on telephone talk with Anita B," Dec. 4, 1943, Virginia Roderick Papers, Nettie Fowler McCormick Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- 35. "Mrs. McCormick at 80 Gets a World Tribute," *Herald*, Feb. 9, 1915, Clippings, McCormick Collection, Cyrus H. McCormick Jr. Papers, McC Mss 2C Box No. 14, Wisconsin Historical Society Archives.
- **36.** Ibid.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. "Mrs. Cyrus Hall McCormick," National Cyclopaedia of American Biography, 31 (1931), 80–81.

#### ~198~

Chapters 11-13: Sarah Dunn Clarke

- Carl F. Henry, The Pacific Garden Mission: A Doorway to Heaven (Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1942), 79.
- Sarah Dunn Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission: Over Thirty-Five Years Contributed to the Master's Service (Chicago: Bronson Printing Co, 1914), 11.
- 3. Ibid., 12.
- Harold M. Mayer and Richard C. Wade, *Chicago: Growth of Metropolis* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1973), 64.
- 5. Ibid., 66.
- 6. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 15.
- 7. Ibid., 16.
- 8. David Lowe, The Great Chicago Fire (New York: Dover Publications, 1979) 22.
- 9. Mayer and Wade, Chicago: Growth of Metropolis, 117.
- The Way Out: Golden Anniversary of the Pacific Garden Mission: 1877–1927, (Chicago, 1927), 5.
- 11. Karen Abbott, Sin in the Second City (New York: Random House, 2007), 10.
- 12. The Way Out: Golden Anniversary of the Pacific Garden Mission: 1877–1927, 6.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Henry, The Pacific Garden Mission: A Doorway to Heaven, 7.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 23.
- 17. Ibid., 24.
- 18. Henry, The Pacific Garden Mission: A Doorway to Heaven, 33.
- 19. Ibid., 32.
- 20. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 56.
- 21. The Way Out: Golden Anniversary of the Pacific Garden Mission: 1877–1927, 11.
- 22. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 27.
- 23. Ibid., 44-45.
- 24. Ibid., 29.
- 25. Henry, The Pacific Garden Mission: A Doorway to Heaven, 30.
- 26. Ibid., 3.
- 27. Ibid., 30.
- 28. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 49.
- 29. Henry, The Pacific Garden Mission: A Doorway to Heaven, 80.
- 30. Ibid., 46.
- 31. The Way Out: Golden Anniversary of the Pacific Garden Mission: 1877–1927, 20–23.

- 32. Ibid., 24.
- 33. Ibid., 7.
- 34. Clarke, The Founding of the Pacific Garden Mission, 62–63.
- 35. Ibid., 79.
- 36. Ibid., 12.
- 37. Ibid., 33
- 38. The Way Out: Golden Anniversary of the Pacific Garden Mission: 1877–1927, 11.

Chapters 14–16: Amanda Smith

- Amanda Smith, An Autobiography: The Story of the Lord's Dealings with Mrs. Amanda Smith (Chicago: Meyer and Brother, 1893), Electronic Edition, Academic Affairs Library, UNC-CH University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 1999.
- 2. Ibid., 26.
- Scott Minugs, "Shrewsbury Black Man was Conductor on Underground Railroad," Cannonball-York Blog (Sept. 24, 2011).
- Randy Pletzer, "Amanda Berry Smith: The African Sibyl," Journal of the Historical Society of the EPA Conference, 2011, 5.
- 5. Smith, An Autobiography: The Story of the Lord's Dealings with Mrs. Amanda Smith, 27.
- 6. Ibid., 30.
- Maggie Maclean, "Amanda Smith: African American Evangelist and Missionary," Civil War Women Blog: Women of the Civil War and Reconstruction Eras 1849– 1877 (Oct. 28, 2006).
- Smith, An Autobiography: The Story of the Lord's Dealings with Mrs. Amanda Smith, 103.
- 9. Ibid., 59.
- 10. Ibid., 80.
- 11. Ibid., 123.
- **12.** Ibid., 124.
- 13. Ibid., 170.
- 14. Ibid., 493.
- 15. Ibid., 196.
- 16. Ibid., 198
- 17. Ibid., 216.
- 18. Ibid., 264.
- 19. Ibid., vii.
- 20. Ibid., ix.
- 21. Ibid., 365.

M ROTES 12

- 22. Ibid., 389.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid., 393
- 25. Ibid., 487.
- 26. Ibid., preface.
- 27. "T.W. Harvey," The Institute Tie (Nov 30, 1892) vol. 2, no. 2. Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago, 1.
- 28. Anne Meis Knupfer, "African-American Women's Clubs in Chicago: 1890–1920," Illinois Periodicals Online, Northern Illinois University Library, 2003, http://www. lib.niu.edu/2003/iht1020311.html.
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. David C. Bartlett and Larry A. McLellan, "The Final Ministry of Amanda Berry Smith: An Orphanage in Harvey, Illinois—1895–1915," Illinois Heritage, Illinois Periodicals Online, Northern Illinois University, 1998.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.

## **Chapter 17: Women in Missions**

- Jane Hunter, The Gospel of Gentility: American Women Missionaries in Turn-of-the-Century China (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1984), xi.
- Ibid.
- Ruth A. Tucker and Walter Liefeld, Daughters of the Church: Women and Ministry from New Testament Times to the Present (Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1987), 291.
- 4. Hunter, The Gospel of Gentility, 11.
- Ibid., xiii.
- 6. Tucker and Liefeld, Daughters of the Church, 291.
- 7. Elisabeth Elliot, quoted in Tucker and Liefeld, Daughters of the Church, 305.
- 8. Tucker and Liefeld, Daughters of the Church, 305.
- 9. Ibid., 306.
- 10. Alma Benedict, "Ladies Department," The Institute Tie, Chicago, May 27, 1982.

## Chapters 18-20: Virginia Asher

- "The Work in Chicago," *The Institute Tie* (Nov. 30, 1892) vol. 2, no.2, Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago, 1.
- Thekla Ellen Joiner, Sin in the City: Chicago and Revivalism 1880–1920 (University of Missouri, 2007), 94.

- 3. Erik Larson, The Devil in the White City (New York: Vintage Books, 2003), 293.
- 4. Ibid., 247.
- 5. Ibid., 254.
- 6. Ibid., 287.
- 7. Joiner, Sin in the City, 94.
- 8. Larson, The Devil in the White City, 282.
- 9. Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher, "The Virginia Asher Business Women's Bible Councils of Mrs. Virginia Asher," May 9, 1937, Cincinnati, Ohio, Virginia Asher file, Archives, Wheaton College.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Ibid.
- **17.** Ibid.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Joiner, Sin in the City, 93.
- Helen C. Alexander Dixon, "An Appreciation of Mrs. William Asher," Microfilm Roll 16, Crowell Library Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. "History of the Duluth Bethel," The Duluth Bethel, 2006, http://duluthbethel.org/ history.htm.
- 23. Joiner, Sin in the City, 95.
- 24. Dixon, "An Appreciation of Mrs. William Asher," Microfilm Roll 16.
- 25. William Asher, Alumnus Report to Moody Bible Institute, Microfilm Roll 16, Crowell Library Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 26. Edna Louise Asher Case, "Interview with Edna Louise Asher Case by Robert Shuster," Nov. 2, 1981, Billy Graham Center Archives.
- 27. "With the Sunday Party," Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher, 8.

28. Ibid.

- 29. Case, "Interview with Edna Louise Asher Case by Robert Shuster."
- Winnie Freeman, "Women Stirred by Mrs. Asher," Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher, 9.
- 31. Ibid., 9.
- 32. Ibid., 10

# M ROTES 12

- 33. Carol Forbes, Email, Reneker Museum of Winona History, Feb. 21, 2013.
- Winnie Freeman, "Women Stirred by Mrs. Asher," Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher, 9.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Thekla Ellen Caldwell, "Women, Men, and Revival: The Third Awakening in Chicago," PhD dissertation, Univ of Illinois at Chicago, 1991, 50.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher.
- 39. Case, "Interview with Edna Louise Asher Case by Robert Shuster."
- 40. Memorial Service Program for Mrs. Virginia Asher.
- 41. Ibid.

## **Chapters 21-23: Evangeline Booth**

- 1. Priscilla Pope Levison, "Evangeline Cory Booth," Women Evangelists, 2013.
- Karen Woods, "Soup, Soap, and Salvation: 125 Years of the Salvation Army in the United States," Acton Commentary (Mar. 9, 2005).
- P.W. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1948), 34.
- 4. Ibid., 41.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.
- Kevin Dixon, "Torquay's Other History: The Salvation Army Riots," Talk Torbay, Jan. 6 2011.
- 8. "Evangeline Booth," The Salvation Army Website.
- Evangeline Booth, "The Wounds of Christ," Songs of the Evangel (New York: Salvation Army, 1927).
- **10.** Ibid.
- 11. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army, 76.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. "About the Salvation Army Leader in the United States Evangeline Booth: History and Biography of the Religious Woman Who Brought the Army to America," Trivia Library.
- 14. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army, 110.
- **15.** Ibid.
- 16. Howard T. Livingston, "Memories of the San Francisco Earthquake and Fire of 1906," The Virtual Museum of the City of San Francisco.
- 17. Ibid.

- Herbert A. Wisbey, Soldiers without Swords (New York: The MacMillan Company, 1955), 153.
- 19. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army, 231.
- 20. Wisbey, Soldiers without Swords, 153.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army, 129.
- 23. Ibid., 130.
- 24. Ibid., 141.
- 25. Levison, "Evangeline Cory Booth," Women Evangelists, 2013.
- 26. "Evangeline Booth: Orator and Preacher," *The Gazette*, Oct. 16, 1997, Memorial University of Newfoundland's Archival Treasures.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Kevin Sims, "Salvation Army Marks 100th Anniversary of the Death of Their Founder William Booth," The Salvation Army, Aug. 17, 2012.
- 29. Richard Collier, The General Next to God, Qtd in Kevin Sims, "Salvation Army Marks 100th Anniversary of the Death of Their Founder William Booth."
- Dan Graves, "Evangeline Cory Booth Spent Her Years for God," Christianity.com, July 2007.
- "Doughnut! The Official Story" Doughboy Center: The Story of the American Expeditionary Forces, Great War Society, 2000.
- 32. Wilson, General Evangeline Booth of the Salvation Army, 160.
- 33. Ibid., 148.
- 34. Ibid. 150
- 35. Ibid., 155.
- 36. Ibid., 239
- 37. Kate Kelly, "Evangeline Booth," Westchester County Historical Society.
- 38. Evangeline Booth, Toward a Better World (New York: Doubleday, 1928), 20.
- 39. Evangeline Booth, "The World for God," 1934.

### **Chapter 24: Women and Politics**

- "Reforming Their World: Women in the Progress Era," National Women's History Museum, 2007, http://www.nwhm.org/online-exhibits/progressiveera/wctu.html.
- Amanda Hedrick, "Progressive Protestantism: the Life of Frances Willard, 1839– 1896," The American Religious Experience, West Virginia University, http://are. as.wvu.edu/willard.html.
- Ruth A. Tucker and Walter Liefeld, Daughters of the Church: Women and Ministry from New Testament Times to the Present (Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1987), 273.

4. Anne Meis Knupfer, Toward a Tenderer Humanity and a Nobler Womanhood: African American Women's Clubs in Turn-of-the-Century Chicago, (New York, New York UP, 1996), 9.

Chapters 25-27: Mary McLeod Bethune

- 1. Jesse Walter Dees Jr., "The College Built on Prayer," Archives, Bethune Cookman Library.
- Dorothy Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character," Reader's Digest, Feb. 1952:146– 52, Mary McLeod Bethune File, Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- Booker T. Washington, Up From Slavery: An Autobiography (New York: Doubleday, 1901). Also available at www.bartleby.com/1004/.
- Mary McLeod Bethune, "This I Believe," Radio Program, Daily Radio Series Hosted by Edward R. Murrow, Personal Statement, 1954.
- American Friends Service Committee, Press Release, Philadelphia, PA, Mary McLeod Bethune File, Archives, Moody Bible Institute, Chicago.
- 6. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character."
- Dolores C. Lefall and Janet L. Simms, "Mary McLeod Bethune Annotated Bibliography," *The Journal of Negro Education*.
- 8. Rackham Holt, Mary McLeod Bethune: A Biography (New York: Doubleday, 1964) 41.
- 9. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character."
- 10. Holt, Mary McLeod Bethune: A Biography, 43.
- 11. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character."
- 12. Lerone Bennett, Jr. "Mary McLeod Bethune Started College with \$1.50 and Faith," Ebony, Dec. 1982, Chronicles of Black Courage Part II: 136-138, Archives, Bethune Cookman, Daytona Beach, FL.
- 13. Lefall and Simms, "Mary McLeod Bethune Annotated Bibliography," 3.
- Violet Wood, "Glass Windows," *Pilgrim Youth* (March 1948), Biographical Files, Archives, Moody Bible Institute, 29.
- 15. Dees Jr., "The College Built on Prayer."
- 16. Bennett, Jr. "Mary McLeod Bethune Started College with \$1.50 and Faith," *Ebony* (Dec. 1982), *Chronicles of Black Courage Part II:* 136–38, Archives, Bethune Cookman, Daytona Beach, FL.
- Mary McLeod Bethune, "Spiritual Autobiography: 1946," Mary McLeod Bethune: Building a Better World, Audrey Thomas McCluskey & Elaine M. Smith, eds., (Bloomington: Indiana UP, 2001), 53.
- Edward R. Rodriguez, "A Summary of the Life & Works of Our Illustrious Leader," n.d., Archives, Bethune Cookman Library.
- 19. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character," 149.
- 20. Donna Callea, "B-CC Founder's Life Made a Difference," The News Journal.
- 21. Ibid.

- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Wood, "Glass Windows," Pilgrim Youth, 29.
- Mary McLeod Bethune: Building a Better World, Audrey Thomas McCluskey & Elaine M. Smith, eds. (Bloomington: Indiana UP, 2001), 5.
- 25. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character."
- 26. Rodriguez, "A Summary of the Life & Works of Our Illustrious Leader."
- 27. Holt, Mary McLeod Bethune: A Biography, 191.
- 28. Ibid., 193.
- 29. Ibid., 195.
- 30. Ibid., 181.
- 31. Walworth, "An Unforgettable Character."
- Mary McLeod Bethune, "My Last Will and Testament," Archives, Bethune Cookman Library.
- 33. Mary McLeod Bethune, "My Foundation," Mary McLeod Bethune: Building a Better World, Audrey Thomas McCluskey & Elaine M. Smith, eds., (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2001), 271.